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Item 1 – GENERAL  ASSEMBLY  BUSINESS  COMMITTEE – Initial Report (Supplementary)

               (Tuesday morning)

Additional Resolution

2a.
That at the 2016 General Assembly, permission be granted, where appropriate, to consolidate resolutions relating to Overtures. 
TREVOR D GRIBBEN

Item 3 – GENERAL  COUNCIL: Section 1 – Supplementary Report
               (Tuesday Morning)

MEMORIAL  RECORD
The Rev William James Apsley Buchanan BA, MSc, DipMin, BTh, Minister of First Ballybay, Second Ballybay, Rockcorry and Drumkeen, County Monaghan, died on 23rd April 2016 in the sixty-second year of his age and the eighth year of his ministry.  He was born at Larne on 4th December 1954 the elder of two sons born to William Buchanan, Raloo, Larne, a farmer, and his wife Roxie, née White.  Mr Buchanan experienced loss and grief early in life at the age of eight, through the death of his father.  He was raised in the Congregation of Raloo where, in later years, he served as a Sunday School teacher and Superintendent.  He was elected an Elder at the age of twenty-seven and ordained along with his mother.  He was educated at Toreagh Primary School (1958-1966) and Larne High School (1966-1970), proceeding to Larne Technical College in 1970.  In 1972 he went to train at Portrush Catering College.  On completing his course he found employment, successively, in the Post Office, the catering department of the then Ulster Polytechnical College, Belfast, and as catering Supervisor in the Antrim Area Hospital.  From an early age he had felt a calling to the Christian ministry, and so, in pursuit of this goal, he became a full-time student at the University of Ulster, graduating BA in 1988, which he later followed up with continuing study in Guidance and Counselling, graduating MSc in 2000.  He studied theology at the Union Theological College, Belfast, from 2005 to 2007 graduating DipMin and BTh, and was licensed on 10th June 2007 by the Presbytery of Carrickfergus.  He served his assistantship in the Congregation of Fisherwick, Belfast, with the Minister, the Rev Derek McKelvey.  Then in 2008 he received a call to the linked Congregations of First Ballybay, Second Ballybay, Rockcorry and Drumkeen, and was ordained and installed there by the Presbytery of Monaghan on 12th September of that year.  He gave himself enthusiastically to his ministry, enjoying preaching, pastoring his people, and exercising hospitality.  He was involved in the wider community through his membership of the Ballybay Community Choir, and as Chair of the Board of Management of Ballybay Central National School.  He played his part in the life and witness of the Presbytery particularly as Divine Healing Agent, a ministry which had a special place in his heart as he himself had suffered from cancer some years before.  Sadly, the illness returned in 2010, and he succumbed to it recently after some months of illness which he faced with faith and fortitude.  His death has brought great sadness to his people in whose affections he was held deeply.  We convey our sympathy to his mother, his brother Kenneth and their wider family circle, assuring them of our prayers as we thank God for the life and ministry of our brother who has entered the eternal kingdom of heaven, the place of ultimate healing, in which Mr Buchanan believed.
TREVOR D GRIBBEN

Item 5 – Corresponding Members and Delegates – Supplementary Report
               (Tuesday Morning)
Add
Rev Ling Zaw, General Secretary (Presbyterian Church of Myanmar)

Rev Enikö Kovács (Hungarian Reformed Church)

Rev Fadi Elia Dagher, Moderator (National Evangelical Synod of Syria and Lebanon)
TREVOR D GRIBBEN

Item 8 – COUNCIL  FOR  SOCIAL  WITNESS – Supplementary Report
                (Tuesday afternoon)
1.
The relocation of York House in Portrush and Ard Cluan in Londonderry has been a priority of both the former Board of Social Witness and the now Council for Social Witness, being detailed in the Strategic Plans of 2007-2012 and the current plan 2015-2018.  Neither location is financially viable and are fast becoming unfit for purpose. Funding issues, local demographic trends and the ‘Transforming your Care Report’, have all impacted on the care sector.  At a local level there has been frustration, that nothing was being done and that the Council for Social Witness was stalling and being indecisive.  Over the years many meetings have taken place with Local Support Committees, all Stakeholders, sites have been visited and numerous options considered.

2.
A vacant Care Home in Garvagh had become available as a result of a ‘National Provider’ closing a number of operations in Northern Ireland.  A feasibility study was carried out and a business case made for the proposed purchase of the vacant home. The Finance & Staffing Commission considered this on behalf of the General Assembly (undertaking the role of the former Appraisals Committee) and granted approval in principle, subject to the decision of the Council for Social Witness to proceed and a positive outcome relating to all necessary surveys and approvals.

3.
The Older People Services Committee, at a special meeting on 16th May passed the following resolution: “The Older People Services Committee ask that the Council for Social Witness proceed with the purchase of the Garvagh Care Home, to replace and relocate both Ard Cluan House and York House, at a cost of £360,000 including fixtures and fittings and due diligence.”  This was passed unanimously at a Special meeting of the full Council for Social Witness on the same day.

4.
On 17th and 18th May the Council Convener, Older People Services Convener and the Senior Staff Team held a series meetings with the managers of Ard Cluan and York House, Local Support Committees, Staff, Residents and Relatives and Carers.  This approach was considered in preference to issuing letters to individual staff and residents.  The proposed relocation of the Councils work to Garvagh, came as a shock to all parties involved, being better received in York House, than Ard Cluan.  The Council acknowledges the impact on individuals and asked everyone to take time and consider all the options.  Assurances were given that every effort will be made to examine different work patterns, travel arrangements and sleep-in accommodation for staff and that residents would be supported and independent advice given.

5.
The relocation proposal continues to be better received by both the Residents and Staff of York House in Portrush.  Ard Cluan is disappointed that the new location is so far from Londonderry and that transfer by both Residents and Staff will prove more difficult.

6.
A Special Meeting of the Derry and Donegal Presbytery was called for 27th May, to consider the future of Ard Cluan.  This provided an opportunity for both Presbytery and the Council for Social Witness to discuss the proposal in greater detail.  The following resolution was passed:

“The Presbytery of Derry and Donegal are disappointed at the proposed relocation of the Presbyterian Church in Ireland’s residential care services from the North West/Londonderry area and would ask that the Council for Social Witness would engage with the Presbytery in exploring a way forward.”

7.
The Council is proceeding with the agreed purchase of the vacant home in Garvagh and await final documentation.
TREVOR  McCORMICK

LINDSAY  CONWAY

Item 9 – COUNCIL  FOR  CONGREGATIONAL  LIFE  AND  WITNESS – Supplementary Report
              (Wednesday morning)

PCI Family Holiday Update

1.
Having overcome the immediate operational issues placing a question mark over the ability to deliver the PCI Family Holiday in 2017, the Council for Congregational Life and Witness is pleased to confirm that it will take place at the Share Centre, Fermanagh, from 17-21 April 2017.

2.
Significant work remains to be done to create a sustainable funding model and to maximise the potential of the Holiday to supplement congregational social witness.  This process will be overseen by the Pastoral Care Committee.

Cultivating the Fruitful Congregations theme

Growing in Fruitfulness initiative 2016/17

3.
The Annual Report of the Council for Congregational Life and Witness makes reference to cultivating the Council’s central theme of Fruitful Congregations (paragraphs 81-89).  Embedding this theme among congregations and their members has been identified as a priority.

4.
At its meeting on 19th May 2016, the Council for Congregational Life and Witness approved a one year initiative aimed at:
· Helping congregations introduce the vision of fruitfulness into their life and witness;
· Helping congregations identify two areas of congregational life and witness in which they want to prioritise and develop cultures and practices of fruitfulness;
· Helping congregations implement the development of cultures and practices which, under God, begin to prepare the ground for a local expression of growing fruitfulness.
5.
Entitled Growing in Fruitfulness, the initiative is shaped by the following principles at which the Council has arrived by a mixture of experience of previous work within the denomination, feedback from the Presbytery engagement exercise and insights from the field of congregational studies.
· Prayer is central to congregational fruitfulness
· Congregations can, and should, be intentional about developing their life and witness
· Congregations are weary of long, detailed, complicated processes which have promised much, but have tended to overwhelm and prove disappointing
· Congregations cannot try to develop every area of congregational life and witness at once, but they can take small steps on which to build and reflect
· Congregations need to know, plan, pace and own their particular journeys toward greater fruitfulness
· Congregations need to be communities which learn together 
· Leaders are best equipped as part of - rather than apart from - the congregation
· The Council for Congregational Life and Witness needs to set itself to be learning and responding to a journey it undertakes with congregations.
6.
Consequently, the Council want to offer congregations encouragement and support in their journey of cultivating fruitful life and witness and to do so in a flexible way, rather than by imposition or a one size fits all process.  The goal is to envision congregations who choose to participate in the initiative by sharing pictures of fruitful congregational life and witness, to equip them to self-select two areas of ministry and mission in which to prioritise development and then to enable progress by accompaniment with a light touch.
7.
The initiative will be rolled out in three phases as set out below.
Preliminary Phase – June-October 2016

· Advertising of the initiative – June, July, August, September 2016
· Congregational sign up – September and October 2016
Phase One: Envisioning for Introducing Fruitful Congregations theme – November 2016-January 2017

· Regional Envisioning Evenings – November 2016 
· Belfast – North, South and East Belfast Presbyteries
· North West – Derry and Donegal, Coleraine and Limavady, Tyrone Presbyteries
· Central – Ards, Dromore, Iveagh, and Down Presbyteries
· Antrim – Ballymena, Route, Carrickfergus, Templepatrick Presbyteries
· Border – Armagh, Newry, Monaghan, Omagh Presbyteries
· Southern – Dublin and Munster Presbytery
· Provision of congregational launch resource; Material for discussion; Fruitful Congregations Prayer Journey; Email/telephone accompaniment
· Use of introductory material in congregations  – November 2016-January 2017
Phase Two: Equipping – Identifying priority areas and implementing practices – February-May 2017

· Regional Equipping Evenings – February 2017 
· Belfast – North, South and East Belfast Presbyteries
· North West – Derry and Donegal, Coleraine and Limavady, Tyrone Presbyteries
· Central – Ards, Dromore, Iveagh, and Down Presbyteries
· Antrim – Ballymena, Route, Carrickfergus, Templepatrick Presbyteries
· Border – Armagh, Newry, Monaghan, Omagh Presbyteries
· Southern – Dublin and Munster Presbytery
· Provision of material for discussion enabling identification of two priority areas of congregational life and witness to begin work in; Signposted and short PCI resources in each area; Further Prayer Journeys; Email/telephone accompaniment – possible area based consultation days
· Use of identification and implementation material in congregations – February 2017-May 2017 
Phase Three: Enabling – Reflection and Next Steps - June-September 2017

· Provision of congregational material for discussion to discern how to build on momentum of early work and to choose two more areas for development if desired
· Provision of menu of overall resources
· Use of reflection and next steps material in congregation - June 2017-September 2017
8.
Crucially, the Council sets itself to be a learner in this initiative.  Rather than anticipate what its longer term strategy should be, it will engage in a period of reflection on learning gained through partnering with congregations in the initiative before consideration of next steps.

9.
The Council trusts that many congregations will decide to participate in this initiative and, that under God, it will help us cultivate the cultures and practices of congregational life and witness that might enable us to ‘bear much fruit, showing ourselves to be Christ’s disciples’.  (John 15 v.8)
The Boys’ Brigade Award

10.
The recent announcement of the Queen’s Award for Voluntary Service to The Boys’ Brigade in Northern Ireland is welcomed, particularly as this is the first time a region-wide organisation has been recognised in this way.  The faithful work of almost 3,500 leaders and over 16,000 members is a significant part of mission and ministry in many congregations.  There are an increasing number of families for whom The Boys’ Brigade is the only regular contact with a Church, in this generation the organisation’s object of ‘Advancing Christ’s Kingdom among Boys’ is as relevant and vital as ever.  With developing badge programmes, customised scripture teaching programmes, and innovative pastoral support and disability awareness resources, The Boys’ Brigade in Northern Ireland is well placed to continue its service to this and future generations.  The Council trusts Her Majesty’s award will be an encouragement to leaders and senior members in that continuing mission.

PCI Counselling Update

11.
At its meeting on 19th May 2016, the Council for Congregational Life and Witness received recommendations from the Pastoral Care Committee on the matter of continued affiliation of PCI Counselling to the Association of Christian Counsellors following their issue of a Memorandum of Understanding on Conversion Therapy.
12.
After careful consideration of the Memorandum of Understanding, it appears to commit the denominational counselling service to a position which the Presbyterian Church in Ireland is unable to endorse because it seems to restrict the boundaries within which exploration of same sex orientation can take place by ruling out the desirability of change of orientation under any circumstances.  The memorandum restricts conversation on the issue within the following defined limits:- ‘for people who are unhappy about their sexual orientation – whether heterosexual, homosexual or bisexual – there may be grounds for exploring therapeutic options to help them live more comfortably with it, reduce their distress and reach a greater degree of acceptance of their sexual orientation.’ (Memorandum of Understanding on Conversion Therapy in the UK, January 2015).  This would seem to rule out the possibility, for example, of married men and women seeking to diminish or rid themselves of same sex attraction which potentially threatened their marriage.
13.
Correspondence with the Association of Christian Counsellors seems to confirm this understanding, however the Council wish to create space for one final attempt to establish absolute clarity on the implications of the memorandum.
14.
It is important to note that the Presbyterian Church in Ireland has no stated position on the practice of conversion therapy.  It has not declared for or against it.  However, there is an important sense in which we must separate the goal of the therapy from its practice.  If we are making that distinction, the Presbyterian Church in Ireland cannot be opposed to the ultimate goal of such therapy, even if it comes to judge that the practice of that therapy is wrong.  This follows from its belief that homosexual activity is incompatible with Christian discipleship.  If an orientation is wrong, then we should welcome a change in that orientation.  However, although that is the logic of the church’s position, we should bear in mind that understanding of sexual orientation is complex, contested and constantly changing.  For some individuals, sexual orientation may not change.  In line, with the Christian tradition, what the Presbyterian Church in Ireland emphasises is behavioral abstinence from certain forms of sexual behavior, not the possibility of a changed orientation. Nevertheless, the counselling service’s space to address a client’s expressed desire to explore a fully rounded, Biblically informed, theology of sexual orientation is what the Council believes should not be limited or relinquished.

15.
Should continued affiliation of the counselling service to the Association of Christian Counsellors prove untenable, alternative options will be explored.  These appear to be limited and, given the trajectory of contemporary legislative requirements, may prove little more than a stop gap measure for the counselling service in its present form.
16.
The Council for Congregational Life and Witness pays tribute to the work of all involved in PCI Counselling and gratefully acknowledges the difference their ministry makes in many lives and situations.  The Council is disappointed by the set of circumstances that have necessitated the navigation of this difficult issue.  It draws the attention of the Assembly to the increasing complexity of offering a denominational service which can sit easily within the necessary professional framework required while remaining true to what the Church understands to be her freedom to diligently explore and apply the fullness of the teaching of Scripture.  Despite these difficulties, the Council remains committed to finding appropriate ways to make provision for individuals who need the kind of specialist support which is beyond that which any congregation is equipped to offer through the normal practice of pastoral care.

17.
The appended additional resolution represents the Council’s response to the complex realities set out above and seeks to navigate them in a measured and considered manner.  It also aims to open a space to enable imagination of a counselling work able to supplement congregational life and witness, offer the balanced wisdom of grace and truth to those in need and work within the confines of what it is possible for a denominational service to provide. 

Additional Resolution

3a.
That the Council for Congregational Life and Witness is directed to appoint a Pastoral Care and Counselling Task Group to:

i.
further engage with the Association of Christian Counsellors and explore alternative options for accreditation of a denominational counselling service by December 2016;
ii.
examine the support needed, and that can be provided, to enhance the provision of pastoral care in congregations;
iii.
explore other bodies to which those requiring support additional to congregational pastoral care might be signposted;
iv.
receive a final report from the PCI Counselling Review Task Group carefully detailing the nature of the service provided in support of congregational pastoral care by PCI Counselling up to this point.
GRAHAM  CONNOR

Item 10 – COUNCIL  FOR  TRAINING  IN  MINISTRY – Supplementary Report  (Wednesday Morning)
1.
Ministerial Studies and Development Committee
Following a review, on the recommendation of the Ministerial Studies and Development Committee, the Council has sustained the nomination of Mr David Bingham as a student for the Ordained Ministry.  A revised Resolution 1 is appended.
2.
Ministry Formation Panel

The Council has accepted the recommendation of the Ministry Formation Panel that the pathway of Mr Philip Leonard as a candidate for the Ordained Ministry be terminated.  A suitable additional Resolution is appended.

3.
Reception of Ministers and Licentiates Committee
a.
The Committee has received an enquiry concerning the possibility of putting the name of a minister from outside the Presbyterian Church in Ireland on a list to be heard in a vacancy.  Up until 2014 there was a paragraph in the Code which gave the Reception of Ministers and Licentiates Committee, then under the General Board, authority to interview.  The General Board had power to issue (2014 Code Par 272).  The present Code states in Par 275(3)(e) that the Council for Training in Ministry has responsibility for: ‘reception of ministers and licentiates from other Churches, subject to rules approved from time to time by the General Assembly’.  The Council and Committee therefore propose to follow the same practice as previously, but amended to take account of the new structures and have agreed the following:
“That in cases where the reception of a minister is being sought to facilitate the work of a Council of the General Assembly, or where a Vacancy Commission seeks to approve the placing of a minister of another denomination on a list for hearing, the Reception of Ministers and Licentiates Committee will make special interview arrangements and make a recommendation to the Council for Training in Ministry, acting within its remit under Code Par 275(3)(e).”

A resolution, asking the General Assembly to note this, is appended.

b.
The Committee makes the following recommendations under Par 219(3)(c) of the Code concerning requests from Presbyteries for authorisation to retain them as a recognised Licentiate or Minister without Charge.
MINISTERS  AND  LICENTIATES  WITHOUT  CHARGE

Presbytery
Name
Recommendation

Ards
Rev CG Anderson
To be retained as Minister




without Charge.


Rev Dr SI Dennis
To be retained as Minister



without Charge


Mr Edward Kirwan
To be retained as Licentiate 



without Charge for one year


Rev CD Mawhinney
To be retained as Minister




without Charge


Rev David McKee
To be retained as Minister




without Charge (retired)

Armagh
Rev Dr Michael 
To be retained as Minister


McClenahan

without Charge


Rev JWP McConnell
To be retained as Minister




without Charge

North Belfast
Rev Dr LH Eagleson
To be retained as Minister




without Charge for one year


Mr David McCarthy
To be retained as Licentiate 




without Charge for one year


Rev CI McKnight
To be retained as Minister




without Charge (retired)


Rev Dr WA Shaw
To be retained as Minister




without Charge for one year


Rev WM Smyth
To be retained as Minister




without Charge (retired)


Rev FW Vincent
To be retained as Minister




without Charge

South Belfast
Rev KA Drury
To be retained as Minister





without Charge


Rev JD Maxwell
To be retained as Minister




without Charge

East Belfast
Rev DR Baker
To be retained as Minister




without Charge


Rev PP Campbell
To be retained as Minister




without Charge


Mr SE Cowan
To be retained as Licentiate




without Charge


Rev WJ Harshaw
To be retained as Minister




without Charge


Rev Dr DJ Montgomery
To be retained as Minister




without Charge


Mr Paul Orr
To be retained as Licentiate




without Charge for one year

Carrickfergus
Mr CMS Barron
To be retained as Licentiate




without Charge


Rev RJ Gilkinson
To be retained as Minister




without Charge

Coleraine/Limavady
Rev JD Mark
To be retained as Minister




without Charge (retired)

Derry/Donegal
Rev RA Mulholland
To be retained as Minister




without Charge for one year


KG Patterson
To be retained as Minister




without Charge


JC Teeney
To be retained as Minister




without Charge

Down
Rev Samuel Armstrong
To be retained as Minister




without Charge (retired)


Rev JM Casement
To be retained as Minister




without Charge


Mr MC Cowan
To be retained as Licentiate




without Charge


Rev RN Stewart
To be retained as Minister




without Charge (retired)


Rev GR Stockdale
To be retained as Minister




without Charge for one year

Dromore
Rev WJ Todd
To be retained as Minister




without Charge

Iveagh
Rev EG McAuley
To be retained as Minister




without Charge (retired)

Monaghan
Rev DJM Boyle
To be retained as Minister




without Charge

Newry
Rev DB Murphy
To be retained as Minister




without Charge

Route
Rev William Brown
To be retained as Minister




without Charge (retired)


Rev Dr Victor Dobbin
To be retained as Minister




without Charge (retired)

Tyrone
Mr JA Dunn
To be retained as Licentiate




without Charge


Rev WI Ferris
To be retained as Minister




without Charge

4.
Schedule of Students (pages 233-234 of the Reports)

Correction: Richard Morrison is under the care of the Route Presbytery.
Revised Resolution

1.
That the following candidates, their nominations having been sustained by the Council for Training in Ministry, be accepted as students for the Ordained Ministry, and placed under the care of their Presbyteries: 

Name
Congregation
Presbytery
David Bingham
1st & 2nd Markethill
Newry

Peter Burke 
Carryduff
Down 

John Graham 
Vinecash
Armagh
Gareth Keaveney
Rathcoole 
North Belfast
David Morrison
1st Donaghadee
Ards
Additional Resolutions

1a.
That the candidature for the Ordained Ministry of Mr Philip Leonard be terminated with immediate effect.

1b.
That practice of the Reception of Ministers and Licentiates Committee as described in the Supplementary Report, Par 3a., be noted.

1c.
That the recommendations concerning those reported by Presbyteries as Licentiates and Ministers without charge be adopted.

NOBLE  McNEELY

Item 22 – GENERAL  COUNCIL: Section 5
                 (Thursday afternoon)

Additional Resolutions

28a. That the General Assembly welcome plans to mark the 500th Anniversary of the Reformation in 2017 (2016 Reports pp100-101) and authorise the General Council to approve a suitable budget for the autumn event(s).

28b. That Section 5 of the Report of the General Council be received.

TREVOR D GRIBBEN

Item 23 – OVERTURES: GENERAL  COUNCIL – GENERAL
                 (Thursday afternoon)

Additional Overtures

Section A Group 7 (Reports p129)
Anent Par 57(5) of the Code
It is hereby overtured to the General Assembly that in Par 57(5) of the Code, the words “Committee on Church Architecture” be deleted and the words “Linkage Commission” substituted in their place.
Anent Pars 76(b) and 230 of the Code 
It is hereby overtured to the General Assembly that in Pars 76(b) and 230 of the Code, the words “Church Architecture Committee” be deleted and the words “Linkage Commission” substituted in their place.
Revised Overture

Section B (Reports p131)

Anent Par 275 of the Code [Council for Training in Ministry] 
It is hereby overtured to the General Assembly that Par 275 of the Code be deleted and the following substituted in its place: 

275. Council for Training in Ministry 

(1) The membership of the Council for Training in Ministry shall be: 

(a) The Moderator and Clerk of the General Assembly; Council Convener and Secretary; Committee and Panel Conveners; Principal of Union Theological College; Director of Ministerial Studies and Development; 

(b) One direct nominee from each Presbytery 

(c) Seven nominees of the Nominations Committee 

(2) The membership of Council Committees shall be as agreed by the General Assembly from time to time. 

(3) The Council shall consider all aspects of leadership training for ministers including responsibility for: 

(a) selection, training and on-going development of full-time ministers; 

(b) pastoral care of ministers and manse families; 

(c) selection, training and on-going development of auxiliary ministers and accredited preachers; 

(d) selection and initial training of deaconesses, including probationary period; 

(e) reception of ministers and licentiates from other Churches, subject to rules approved from time to time by the General Assembly; 

(f) management of Union Theological College and the Magee Fund Scheme; 

(g) provision of a conciliation service.
Item 24 – JUDICIAL COMMISSION – Supplementary Report

               (Friday morning)

The Judicial Commission will be holding a short meeting during the lunch interval on the Wednesday of Assembly week, 8th June 2016. This will be to consider two separate requests from two Presbyteries, under Par 224(2)(b) of the Code, for the Judicial Commission to fix an allowance for a temporary period for Ministers who have been loosed from their charges.
TREVOR D GRIBBEN
Item 30 – Nominations Committee
                 (Friday morning)

Revised Resolutions

30.
That the resignation of the Rev AD Davidson as Convener of the Nominations Committee be accepted, that he be thanked for his services, and that the Rev Dr JA Curry be appointed in his place.

32.
That the Rev BJ Walker be appointed Convener of the Strategy for Mission Coordination Committee.

33.
That the resignation of the Rev CI Dickson as Convener of the Global Mission Involvement Committee be accepted, that he be thanked for his services, and that Mr Trevor Long be appointed in his place.

TREVOR D GRIBBEN

Item 31 – FINANCE  AND  STAFFING  COMMISSION – Supplementary Report

                (Friday Morning)
1.
Since its main report to the General Assembly was submitted, the Finance and Staffing Commission held two additional meetings, on Friday 6th May and Friday 3rd June 2016, largely to consider matters relating to the Council for Social Witness.

RESIDENTIAL  HOMES

2.
At its meeting on Friday 6th May 2016, the Commission noted a comprehensive confidential paper, relating to certain Residential Homes, submitted by representatives of the Council for Social Witness.  It also noted the resolution which had been passed by Council’s Business Panel, namely:
The Council for Social Witness seeks permission to purchase Garvagh Care Home as a residential facility to replace and relocate York House and Ard Cluan; subject to approval from the Council for Social Witness, at a cost of £360,000 including fixtures and fittings and due diligence.

3.
In response the Commission, acting with Assembly powers and fulfilling the remit of the former Appraisals Committee, resolved as follows:

That the Finance & Staffing Commission grant permission for the ‘Garvagh Project 2016’ to proceed, as outlined in the submission from the office-bearers of the Council for Social Witness (i.e. the purchase and refurbishment of the Garvagh Care Home and the linked relocation of York House and Ard Cluan to Garvagh) on the basis of the following being in place:

· The decision of the Council for Social Witness to proceed with both aspects of the linked project;

· A positive outcome relating to all necessary surveys and approvals.

THE  GUYSMERE  AND  LUCAN  SITES

4.
The Commission noted two further papers submitted by representatives of the Council for Social Witness relating to possible developments on the Guysmere and Lucan sites of a Supported Living Scheme and a Sheltered Housing Scheme, respectively.
5.
In response the Commission resolved as follows:

That the Finance & Staffing Commission request the Council for Social Witness to develop clear and costed proposals for the use of both the Guysmere and Lucan sites, in line with the outline proposals submitted, reporting back to the Clerk of Assembly as soon as practicably possible.
POSSIBLE  ACQUISITION  OF  PEACEHAVEN,  GREYSTONES

6.
At its meeting on Friday 6th May 2016, representatives of the Council for Social Witness also gave the Commission advance notice of the possible transfer of the Peacehaven premises in Greystones, Co Wicklow to the ownership of the Presbyterian Church in Ireland, at no cost to PCI.

7.
In response the Commission resolved as follows:

That the Finance and Staffing Commission would welcome a clear and detailed proposal relating to Peacehaven, once such proposal had been agreed by the Council for Social Witness. 

8.
At its meeting on Friday 3rd June 2016 the Commission received a detailed proposal relating to Peacehaven, which had been approved by the Council for Social Witness at a special meeting on Monday 16th May 2016.  In summary this would mean the transfer, at no charge, of the full assets and operational responsibility of Peacehaven into the ownership of the Presbyterian Church in Ireland.

9.
In response the Commission resolved as follows:

That the Finance and Staffing Commission grant permission for the transfer of the assets of Peacehaven (as outlined in the submission of the Council for Social Witness) to the Presbyterian Church in Ireland, by way of a ‘Business and Asset Transfer Agreement’, subject to of a positive outcome to all necessary surveys and legal requirements. 

THE  DENEGARTH  HOUSE  AND  ST ANDREWS  BUNGALOWS  SITE

10.
At its meeting on Friday 6th May 2016, the Commission received and considered reports relating to the Denegarth House and St Andrews Bungalows site, currently owned by the Council for Social Witness.

11.
The Commission noted the valuation report and legal opinion submitted by representatives of the Council, along with the previous paper relating to the very limited recent and current use of these premises. The Commission also noted the advice that it would be very difficult to sell part of the site. In response the Commission resolved as follows:

(a) That the Finance and Staffing Commission direct the Council for Social Witness to take all necessary steps to put in process the sale of Denegarth House and the St Andrews Bungalows, along with all accompanying lands. The proceeds of sale to be applied to work under the auspices of the Council for Social Witness, which falls within the terms of the trusts attached to the seminal deed of 30th October 1972, linked to the gift of the premises and land to the Presbyterian Church in Ireland by Dr Anna Watson.

(b) That the vision behind the provision of a social enterprise initiative (for young adults with a learning disability) is to be commended and the Finance and Staffing Commission would encourage the Council for Social Witness to further explore this, or a related initiative, at an alternative venue.  It should be noted that any such new initiative should only proceed once clear and costed proposals were to hand and it had received the approval of both Council for Social Witness and the Council Reference Panel of the General Council.

GENERAL

12.
The Commission noted the scale of work proposed to be undertaken by the Council for Social Witness in relation to the above developments. The Commission therefore resolved that, if required, the Personnel Department should be authorised to ‘buy in’ additional resource for a short period (at a charge upon the Council for Social Witness), to assist with the HR aspects of the proposals above. Further, that, if required, the Council for Social Witness should authorized to ‘buy in’ additional resource for a short period, to assist with the project management aspects of one or more of the projects outlined above.
ROB  CRAIG

TREVOR  D GRIBBEN
Item 32 – GENERAL  ASSEMBLY  BUSINESS  COMMITTEE – Second Report (Supplementary)
               (Friday morning)

The Church of Ireland General Synod (2016)

The Very Rev Dr Norman Hamilton reports:

1.
It was a great delight and privilege to be invited once again to represent our Church at the General Synod of the Church of Ireland held this year from 12th-14th May in Dun Laoghaire.  My thanks to all who made the visit so agreeable for both my wife and myself, and for our representative elder Mr Frank O'Dwyer from our Congregation in Lucan.

2.
One striking feature of Synod is that it is much less formal than our General Assembly!  Humour and even 'banter' break out regularly, but only briefly without distracting from the flow of business.  Sessions lasted for up to four hours, with different people in the chair during the session, and with members free to come and go as they wish.  Even tea and coffee were brought to those on the platform to sustain them during the debates!  There was also a substantial display area for major mission partners and a bookshop stocked with a good range of resources.  This is an idea that we might well emulate.

3.
My overriding impression is that the Church of Ireland is facing many of the same issues as our own Presbyterian Church.  There were discussions on the implications of the new charities' legislation both in the Republic of Ireland and Northern Ireland; human sexuality; communications strategy; ministry to asylum seekers and refugees; the creative use of the resources made available by realising the assets tied up in redundant church buildings.  In many of these areas (though not all) the direction of travel in debate and decision is similar to our own.

4.
Perhaps the most impassioned and angst filled debate was on the report of the Commission on Episcopal Ministry and Structures.  The background to this long running discussion is the need to ensure that diocesan structures are up to speed for 'the new realities of mission'.  Central to the debate was the plea that bishops should not be over-burdened with management and administration, and that Synod release our bishops for 'bishop-ing', and that they are freed up to focus on teaching and pastoral care.  Key proposals were withdrawn, but Synod decided to progress the debate over the coming year by further consultation, so that whatever is eventually decided has maximum consensus across the Church.

5.
There was genuine honesty in debate and a very warm tone to all the proceedings.  It is far from easy for any denomination to wrestle with rapid change in the society in which it ministers, but the Church of Ireland Synod seems willing to do just that.
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Item 32(a) – GENERAL  ASSEMBLY  BUSINESS  COMMITTEE – Final Report

               (Friday morning)

The Business Committee met on X occasion(s) during the Assembly to review the Order of Business and license additional amendments.
Additional Resolutions

40.
That the following corresponding members be appointed:


To the Church of Scotland 2017


The Right Rev Dr FP Sellar, the Rev DT Moore, Mr J McKibbin.

41.
That the delegates to the Presbyterian Church of Wales 2017, the General Synod of the Church of Ireland 2017 and the Methodist Conference 2017 be appointed by the General Council.

42.
That the Clerk be given authority to make corrections to the Daily Minutes as and when required.

43.
That the next General Assembly be held in Belfast on Monday, 5th June, 2017.

44.
That the Final Report of the General Assembly Business Committee be received.
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